Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

April 10, 2008

Minutes

The meeting convened at 7:03 PM.
  
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, and Schultheiss 
Absent: Commissioner Nixon

1. Agenda

Mr. Marshall asked that a discussion about a letter on Pilgrim Baptist Church be added to New Business.  Mr. Fengler asked that a letter to the Mayor about the abolition of the DCRA ANC liaison be added as number 4 to New Business. The agenda, as amended, was approved without objection.

 2. Minutes
The March minutes were adopted without objection.

 3. Community Presentation

Jesse Rounds, Community Planner at the Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR) spoke about plans for the Rosedale Recreation Center, which, he said, needs to be improved.  $1 million has been approved for the project. In January, DPR began developing a scope of work for the entire site, and two firms have been identified as qualified.  They are working on it right now, and as soon as the scope of work is done, there will be a large community meeting to solicit ideas, after which they will incorporate the ideas and there will be another round of community meetings, after which a Final Plan will be developed.  After that, the building will be designed, incorporating things such as room size and services to be provided, and the procurement process will occur.  It is a two-year project, with the first efforts taking six to eight months.  He said the project has the prospect of affecting change in the community.  He said the $1 million covers the master planning and design, with one-third on planning, the rest on design.

Sondra Phillips-Gilbert, a resident of the area, representing the Rosedale Grassroots Organization, said that the organization has made it clear that it wants to be part of the process and to sit at the table when decisions are made.  She said they hope that DPR will be open to it because they plan to push aggressively to be included.  She said that the Rosedale Youth Institute and Rosedale Citizens’ Alliance have already been heard from, and they want their voices included.  Mr. Rounds responded that no one has been offered an inside seat at the table.  Mr. Fengler added that Mr. Rounds had made the point that the community would be included in meetings and decision-making.

 4. Community Comment
Queen Jackson-Anderson, of 644 I Street NE, asked for help in finding a solution for the problem of old cooking oil that is not recycled, but comes down her alley, and the police do not respond when they are called.  It was pointed out that she is in the jurisdiction of ANC 6C.

William Flint, of the 2nd Fire Battalion, reported on the ANC’s questions at a previous meeting about out of service fire hydrants.  He said that the Fire Department reported the broken hydrants to WASA, which has new technology that it is using to repair them.

He also reported, in answer to Ms. Jackson-Anderson’s concern, that the Fire Department has the ability to cite violators and clean up things such as that.  He said that the Department should be called, and gave a contact number.  Elizabeth Nelson said she would post that information on the ANC website.

 5. Officer Reports
Vice Chair
Mr. Holmes reported that the ANC has been given intervener status in the AppleTree case, the first time an ANC has been granted status in an Administrative Law hearing.

He also said that the package of modifications to the ANC law that the ANC had approved was moving forward at the City Council.
Treasurer
Treasurer’s Report

Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $10, 396.65.  The savings account had an opening balance of $4,178.89, and there was an interest payment of $.99, for a balance of $4,179.88.  The following disbursements were approved: $15 to the National Geographic Society, part of a grant to Maury Elementary School PSTA (Check #1369); $44.59 to Scholastic Magazines, part of a grant to Maury Elementary School PSTA (Check #1370); $16.92 to Sports Illustrated for Kids, part of a grant to Maury Elementary School PSTA (Check #1371) ; $236 to the US Postal Service for the rental of a post office box (Check  #1372); and $120 to Roberta Weiner for the transcription of minutes (Check #1373).  The closing balance was $9,964.04.  The report was approved without objection  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection

Mr. Alberti pointed out that a mid-year snapshot of the ANC’s budget was included in the packet, showing how much money the ANC had spent and how much remained available.  Mr. Schultheiss asked about a snapshot of grants expenditures, and Ms. Nelson responded that virtually all grants are closed and the ANC is not holding funds for any grantee.

 6. Single Member District Reports
Mr. Marshall reported that Pilgrim Baptist Church had abandoned its interest in transitional housing for 820 9th Street NE, and he thanked the church for its responsiveness to the community.   

He also reported that ANC 6C Commissioner Ann Phelps is leading an effort to create a playground at J.O. Wilson School, and she is working with Councilmember Wells.  He is curious as to whether the ANC can contribute any funds to the project.

He also reported that Officer Pernell Johnson, who worked in his SMD, ran into a tree in his car after suffering a stroke or heart attack, and his spine was severed. 

He reported that there had been a rash of break-ins to cars parked on K Street.

He said he would hold an SMD meeting on May 7th at Holy Name Church.

Mr. Holmes reported that 9th. 10th and 11th Streets had been closed during the National Marathon and that 8th Street had been opened only intermittently during the race, and it had been impossible to go west, north or east.  The organizers clearly did not honor their commitments.

Ms. Beatty reported that she and Mr. Schultheiss put together a meeting with DPR on April 18th.

Mr. Schultheiss said that a house had burned down in his SMD and he is working to see that it is properly boarded up.

Mr. Fengler said that he had run the half-marathon in the National Marathon.  He also reported that the RFP for the police station on 9th Street and the Maryland Avenue firehouse had brought in four responses, which will be assessed by the Economic Development and Zoning Committee, and all four proposals will be presented to the ANC.

He also announced that the new fence is going up at the Sherwood Rec Center, and it is not wrought iron.  The construction was begun in March, and he received assurances that it will be completed by April 30th. 

He reported that the HPRB had approved construction in the front of Brown AME Church on a triangle that is part of the L’Enfant Plan, saying essentially that the use of public space is similar to building a porch in one’s front yard.

Ms. Mack reported on the murder of a child in her SMD on April 7th, and said that Councilmember Wells is looking into it, and that the Office of the Attorney General will be involved. It may be involved with crews operating on E Street.

She also reported that people will testify at the City Council on behalf of the appropriation for the Rosedale Rec Center, including children.

She reported that there will be a meeting on the library.

 7. Committees
ABL

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to allocate up to $1500 ($951 for advertisements) for the ABL Committee’s recognition program for liquor licensees who sign voluntary agreements with the ANC. The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Economic Development and Zoning
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation that a letter be sent to DCRA about the multiple construction violations at 1367 Florida Ave. NE.  

Mr. Schultheiss pointed out that DCRA had issued two fines, but had overlooked the other, multiple violations at the site, and Mr. Fengler said that people should not be allowed to get away with doing renovations without the proper permits.  The motion passed without objection

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Community Outreach
Grants  

Motion: Ms. Mack moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s unanimous recommendation to not approve the grant application in the amount of $2,506.25 from the Capitol Hill Computer Corner for funding for printing for the Teen Summit program.  

The Committee cited numerous problems with the application and the purpose of the grant.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Public Safety
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

Transportation
Capitol Hill Classic

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC send a letter of support for the 2008 Capitol Hill Classic. The motion passed without objection.

Nomination
Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the nomination of Shane Artim to membership on the Transportation Committee.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.  

 8. New Business
Pilgrim Baptist Church
Rev. Louis P. Jones, pastor of Pilgrim Baptist Church, and Willie McGee, the church’s architect, made a presentation of plans for an elevator the church wants to build outside its building to carry parishioners to the upper floors of the church structure at 7th and I Streets NE.  They are requesting support for a public space permit to do so.  Motion: Mr. Marshall moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to support the application for a public space permit to construct an elevator at Pilgrim Baptist Church.  The motion passed without objection.

Public Space Application to reduce the width of 14th Street and Florida Ave. NE
Mr. Fengler said that this is a request to narrow the width of 14th Street and Florida Avenue NE for a development, but that the ANC had not had the opportunity to see what the project entails, and he wanted the request to be presented to the Economic Development Committee.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to request a 60-day extension from the Office of the Surveyor so that the Economic Development and Transportation Committees have an opportunity to assess the project.  The motion passed without objection.

Pilgrim Baptist Church
Motion: Mr. Marshall moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to withdraw the letter being sent to HCD opposing the transitional housing request of Pilgrim Baptist Church, and, contingent on the outcome of the church’s presentation, the letter to Public Space, opposing the construction of an elevator.  The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Marshall said that at the March meeting, no-one had opposed the plans of the church to construct an elevator, but, he said, the ANC are not technical experts.  He would like the Public Space Committee to review the projects.  Its next meeting is on April 21st.  Motion: Mr. Marshall moved/MS. Beatty seconded a motion to send the request to the Public Space Committee, and taking the issue up again at the May meeting.  The motion passed without objection.

DCRA ANC Liaison
Mr. Holmes raised the issue that the position of ANC Liaison had been eliminated from the Mayor’s FY 2009 budget.  The elimination was caused by the fact that the job line was vacant due to the promotion of Eric Rogers, the previous liaison, and the position has not been filled.  Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to write to the Mayor and Councilmember Wells requesting that the position be reinstated in the DCRA budget.  The motion passed without objection.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:17 pm.!
